
4872 Federal Register / Vol. 78, No. 15 / Wednesday, January 23, 2013 / Notices 

their official duties; those who own 
private property within the closure and 
persons with written authorization from 
the BLM. 

Penalties: Any person who violates 
the above restriction may be tried before 
a United States Magistrate and fined no 
more than $1000, imprisoned for no 
more than 12 months, or both. Such 
violations may also be subject to the 
enhanced fines provided by 18 U.S.C. 
3571. 

Gary L. ‘‘Stan’’ Benes, 
Central Montana District Manager. 
[FR Doc. 2013–01263 Filed 1–22–13; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4310–DN–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

National Park Service 

[NPS–NER–GOIS–11606; 4925–726] 

Minor Boundary Revision at Governors 
Island National Monument 

AGENCY: National Park Service, Interior. 
ACTION: Notification of Boundary 
Revision. 

SUMMARY: Notice is hereby given that, 
pursuant to 16 U.S.C. 460l–9(c)(1)(ii), 
the boundary of Governors Island 
National Monument is modified to 
include an additional 0.13-acre of 
adjacent submerged land identified as 
Tract 01–106. Upon inclusion in the 
national monument, the tract will be 
conveyed at no cost to the United States 
for use in maintaining a dock necessary 
to provide safe waterborne access to the 
island. The boundary revision is 
depicted on Map No. 019/107522A 
dated August 17, 2011. The map is 
available for inspection at the following 
locations: National Park Service, 
Northeast Land Resources Program 
Center, New England Office, 115 John 
Street, Fifth Floor, Lowell, 
Massachusetts 01852, and National Park 
Service, Department of the Interior, 
Washington, DC 20240. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Superintendent Patti Reilly, Governors 
Island National Monument, 10 South 
Street—Slip 7, New York, New York 
10004, telephone (212) 825–3055. 
DATES: The effective date of this 
boundary revision is January 22, 2013. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 16 U.S.C. 
460l–9(c)(1)(ii) provides that, after 
notifying the House Committee on 
Natural Resources and the Senate 
Committee on Energy and Natural 
Resources, the Secretary of the Interior 
is authorized to make this boundary 
revision upon publication of notice in 
the Federal Register. The Committees 

have been notified of this boundary 
revision. This boundary revision and 
subsequent acquisition of Tract 01–106 
will enable the National Park Service to 
manage and maintain a floating dock 
that has been installed to provide safe 
access to the island for ferry passengers. 

Dated: November 27, 2012. 
Dennis R. Reidenbach, 
Regional Director, Northeast Region. 
[FR Doc. 2013–01305 Filed 1–22–13; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE P 

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR 

Office of the Secretary 

Agency Information Collection 
Activities; Submission for OMB 
Review; Comment Request; Consumer 
Expenditure Surveys: Quarterly 
Interview and Diary 

ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: The Department of Labor 
(DOL) is submitting the Bureau of Labor 
Statistics (BLS) sponsored information 
collection request (ICR) revision titled, 
‘‘Consumer Expenditure Surveys: 
Quarterly Interview and Diary,’’ to the 
Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) for review and approval for use 
in accordance with the Paperwork 
Reduction Act (PRA) of 1995 (44 U.S.C. 
3501 et seq.). 
DATES: Submit comments on or before 
February 22, 2013. 
ADDRESSES: A copy of this ICR with 
applicable supporting documentation; 
including a description of the likely 
respondents, proposed frequency of 
response, and estimated total burden 
may be obtained from the RegInfo.gov 
Web site, http://www.reginfo.gov/ 
public/do/PRAMain, on the day 
following publication of this notice or 
by contacting Michel Smyth by 
telephone at 202–693–4129 (this is not 
a toll-free number) or sending an email 
to DOL_PRA_PUBLIC@dol.gov. 

Submit comments about this request 
to the Office of Information and 
Regulatory Affairs, Attn: OMB Desk 
Officer for DOL–BLS, Office of 
Management and Budget, Room 10235, 
725 17th Street NW., Washington, DC 
20503, Fax: 202–395–6881 (this is not a 
toll-free number), email: 
OIRA_submission@omb.eop.gov. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Michel Smyth by telephone at 202–693– 
4129 (this is not a toll-free number) or 
by email at DOL_PRA_PUBLIC@dol.gov. 

Authority: 44 U.S.C. 3507(a)(1)(D). 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The BLS 
uses the Consumer Expenditure Surveys 

to gather information on expenditures, 
income, and other related subjects. 
These data are used periodically to 
update the national Consumer Price 
Index. In addition, the data are used by 
a variety of researchers in academia, 
government agencies, and the private 
sector. The data are collected from a 
national probability sample of 
households designed to represent the 
total civilian non-institutional 
population. The proposed revisions to 
this ICR fall into two major categories: 
streamlining the current questions and 
updating and deleting several questions 
to reflect the current marketplace. 

This information collection is subject 
to the PRA. A Federal agency generally 
cannot conduct or sponsor a collection 
of information, and the public is 
generally not required to respond to an 
information collection, unless it is 
approved by the OMB under the PRA 
and displays a currently valid OMB 
Control Number. In addition, 
notwithstanding any other provisions of 
law, no person shall generally be subject 
to penalty for failing to comply with a 
collection of information that does not 
display a valid Control Number. See 5 
CFR 1320.5(a) and 1320.6. The DOL 
obtains OMB approval for this 
information collection under Control 
Number 1220–0050. The current 
approval is scheduled to expire on April 
30, 2014. For additional information, 
see the related notice published in the 
Federal Register on September 5, 2012. 

Interested parties are encouraged to 
send comments to the OMB, Office of 
Information and Regulatory Affairs at 
the address shown in the ADDRESSES 
section within 30 days of publication of 
this notice in the Federal Register. In 
order to help ensure appropriate 
consideration, comments should 
mention OMB Control Number 1205– 
0050. The OMB is particularly 
interested in comments that: 

• Evaluate whether the proposed 
collection of information is necessary 
for the proper performance of the 
functions of the agency, including 
whether the information will have 
practical utility; 

• Evaluate the accuracy of the 
agency’s estimate of the burden of the 
proposed collection of information, 
including the validity of the 
methodology and assumptions used; 

• Enhance the quality, utility, and 
clarity of the information to be 
collected; and 

• Minimize the burden of the 
collection of information on those who 
are to respond, including through the 
use of appropriate automated, 
electronic, mechanical, or other 
technological collection techniques or 
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other forms of information technology, 
e.g., permitting electronic submission of 
responses. 

Agency: DOL–BLS. 
Title of Collection: Consumer 

Expenditure Surveys: Quarterly 
Interview and Diary. 

OMB Control Number: 1205–0050. 
Affected Public: Individuals or 

Households. 
Total Estimated Number of 

Respondents: 16,375. 
Total Estimated Number of 

Responses: 77,500. 
Total Estimated Annual Burden 

Hours: 68,894. 
Total Estimated Annual Other Costs 

Burden: $0. 
Dated: January 15, 2013. 

Michel Smyth, 
Departmental Clearance Officer. 
[FR Doc. 2013–01259 Filed 1–22–13; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4510–24–P 

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR 

Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration 

[Docket No. OSHA–2013–0003] 

Electrical Protective Equipment 
Standard and the Electric Power 
Generation, Transmission, and 
Distribution Standard; Extension of the 
Office of Management and Budget’s 
(OMB) Approval of Information 
Collection (Paperwork) Requirements 

AGENCY: Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration (OSHA), Labor. 
ACTION: Request for public comments. 

SUMMARY: OSHA solicits public 
comments concerning its request for an 
extension of the information collection 
requirements specified in its standards 
on Electrical Protective Equipment (29 
CFR 1910.137) and Electric Power 
Generation, Transmission, and 
Distribution (29 CFR 1910.269). 
DATES: Comments must be submitted 
(postmarked, sent, or received) by 
March 25, 2013. 
ADDRESSES: Electronically: You may 
submit comments and attachments 
electronically at http:// 
www.regulations.gov, which is the 
Federal eRulemaking Portal. Follow the 
instructions online for submitting 
comments. 

Facsimile: If your comments, 
including attachments, are not longer 
than 10 pages, you may fax them to the 
OSHA Docket Office at (202) 693–1648. 

Mail, hand delivery, express mail, 
messenger, or courier service: When 
using this method, you must submit a 

copy of your comments and attachments 
to the OSHA Docket Office, Docket No. 
OSHA–2013–0003, U.S. Department of 
Labor, Occupational Safety and Health 
Administration, Room N–2625, 200 
Constitution Avenue NW., Washington, 
DC 20210. Deliveries (hand, express 
mail, messenger, and courier service) 
are accepted during the Department of 
Labor’s and Docket Office’s normal 
business hours, 8:15 a.m. to 4:45 p.m., 
e.t. 

Instructions: All submissions must 
include the Agency name and OSHA 
docket number (OSHA–2013–0003) for 
the Information Collection Request 
(ICR). All comments, including any 
personal information you provide, are 
placed in the public docket without 
change, and may be made available 
online at http://www.regulations.gov. 
For further information on submitting 
comments see the ‘‘Public 
Participation’’ heading in the section of 
this notice titled SUPPLEMENTARY 
INFORMATION. 

Docket: To read or download 
comments or other material in the 
docket, go to http://www.regulations.gov 
or the OSHA Docket Office at the 
address above. All documents in the 
docket (including this Federal Register 
notice) are listed in the http:// 
www.regulations.gov index; however, 
some information (e.g., copyrighted 
material) is not publicly available to 
read or download through the Web site. 
All submissions, including copyrighted 
material, are available for inspection 
and copying at the OSHA Docket Office. 
You may contact Theda Kenney at the 
address below to obtain a copy of the 
ICR. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Theda Kenney or Todd Owen, 
Directorate of Standards and Guidance, 
OSHA, U.S. Department of Labor, Room 
N–3609, 200 Constitution Avenue NW., 
Washington, DC 20210; telephone (202) 
693–2222. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Background 
The Department of Labor, as part of its 

continuing effort to reduce paperwork 
and respondent (i.e., employer) burden, 
conducts a preclearance consultation 
program to provide the public with an 
opportunity to comment on proposed 
and continuing information collection 
requirements in accordance with the 
Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995 (44 
U.S.C. 3506(c)(2)(A)). This program 
ensures that information is in the 
desired format, reporting burden (time 
and costs) is minimal, collection 
instruments are clearly understood, and 
OSHA’s estimate of the information 

collection burden is accurate. The 
Occupational Safety and Health Act of 
1970 (the OSH Act) (29 U.S.C. 651 et 
seq.) authorizes information collection 
by employers as necessary or 
appropriate for enforcement of the OSH 
Act or for developing information 
regarding the causes and prevention of 
occupational injuries, illnesses, and 
accidents (29 U.S.C. 657). The OSH Act 
also requires that OSHA obtain such 
information with minimum burden 
upon employers, especially those 
operating small businesses, and to 
reduce to the maximum extent feasible 
unnecessary duplication of efforts in 
obtaining information (29 U.S.C. 657). 

The Electrical Protective Equipment 
Standard (29 CFR 1910.137) and the 
Electric Power Generation, 
Transmission, and Distribution 
Standard (29 CFR 1910.269) specify 
several paperwork requirements. The 
following describes the information 
collection requirements contained in the 
standards and addresses who will use 
the information. 

Electrical Protective Equipment 
Standard (§ 1910.137) 

Testing Certification 
(§ 1910.137(b)(2)(xii)) 

Employers must certify that the 
electrical protective equipment used by 
their workers have passed the tests 
specified in paragraphs (b)(2)(viii), 
(b)(2)(ix), and (b)(2)(xi) of the Standard. 
The certification must identify the 
equipment that passed the tests and the 
dates of the tests. This provision ensures 
that electrical protective equipment is 
reliable and safe for worker use and will 
provide adequate protection against 
electrical hazards. In addition, 
certification enables OSHA to determine 
if employers are in compliance with the 
equipment-testing requirements of the 
Standard. 

Electric Power Generation, 
Transmission, and Distribution 
Standard (§ 1910.269) 

Training Certification 
(§ 1910.269(a)(2)(vii)) 

This provision requires employers to 
certify that each worker has received the 
training specified in paragraph (a)(2) of 
the Standard. Employers must provide 
certification after a worker demonstrates 
proficiency in the work practices 
involved. 

The training conducted under 
paragraph (a)(2) of the Standard must 
ensure that: Workers are familiar with 
the safety-related work practices, safety 
procedures, and other procedures, as 
well as any additional safety 
requirements in the Standard that 
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